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TODMORDEN & HEBDEN PROJECTS: ONGOING FUNDING POSITION 

Prepared by: JRG  Date: 4th November 2020 

Purpose of the paper 

Decision 

Background and context 

Todmorden service is now in its fourth year. Community Foundation for Calderdale (CFFC) 

has funded this from floods funds, matched by NHS Charity at CHFT: to date, £331,060 in 

total.   

Hebden & Hilltops is coming to end of 2-year funding from CFFC and Environment Agency: 

£149,340 total. 

Where are we now? 

Both projects have achieved impact and are valued in their localities.  However, there is no 

ongoing funding secured.  

H&H is funded to the end of December 2020. With all due income received on which there 

is some underspend, we can continue to the end of March 2021.   

Todmorden is a more pressing concern: when we were awarded £37,500 “match-funding” 

by NHS Charity, facilitated by CFFC, I took this to mean that CFFC would match it, thereby 

funding Year 4 until June 2021.  I was mistaken: although the NHS match was awarded in 

February 2020, since when both Ann and I have sought clarification from CFFC, we did not 

receive the grant agreement until September 2020, at which point the wording suggested 

that no further funds have been allocated by CFFC.  They have since confirmed that this is 

indeed the case – leaving us with a 6-month shortfall.  Current funds will take us to the end 

of December 2020.   

Before lockdown, the thinking on both teams was to explore whether and how to convert 

them into an Upper Valley team, applying what has been learnt so far and bringing both 

teams under the recovery & support “umbrella”, so that they feel better-connected to other 

HM services.  As we just had to pour all energies into keeping services going, this has not 

happened. 

What are the key issues? 

The future direction of these services needs to be determined as set out above.  There have 

been issues in both teams that have affected their ability to report, so reliable data is 

patchy.  For impact reporting, I have been able to draw on data from the “census” 

conducted in January 2020. 
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We will be conducting a survey in the next few weeks with people who have accessed these 

services, to more accurately assess impact and inform the case for support.  A system has 

been developed to achieve this and will remain in place thereafter for ongoing monitoring. 

There are potential and promising funding streams for these projects, listed in the Finance 

section below.  My concern is whether these will bear fruit within a more urgent timescale 

than anticipated. 

I have discussed the situation with both teams.  They are aware this proposal is being 

considered by the board. 

Finance  

Each service costs around £5000 per month as a bare minimum. 

To the end of September, Todmorden has £16,600 funds remaining; Hebden £tbc. 

I need to do some research on costing potential redundancy and accrued leave. 

Potential funding: 

1. In line with longer-term objectives to incorporate Tod & Hebden teams in Recovery & 

Support, I have submitted a first-stage proposal to Comic Relief which includes some 

capacity for each team.  Decision expected by end of October (i.e. whether second-stage 

proposal is invited); final determination in December. 

2. Ken White, Todmorden Councillor, is making arrangements for us to present at 

Todmorden Council’s funding panel – they may be able to award £5000. I am also going 

to approach Cllr Scott Patient (Mytholmroyd). 

3. I have raised the issue with Calderdale CCG and have agreement that we can submit a 

business case for short-term funding (up to 3 months) in early November.  There is no 

guarantee that this will be accepted.  However, longer-term commissioning and funding 

comes into the CCG from April and they may feel that bridging the gap until then is wise. 

4. Paul has spoken with Sian Rogers (Neighbourhoods Directorate) at Calderdale MBC: she 

recommends a discussion with Public Health (Caron Walker).  Both Sian and Caron are 

supportive of Healthy Minds but access to budgets right now is problematic. 

5. Sian also suggested seeking support from CFFC: I have been trying to arrange discussion 

with Rob Billson, with no response as yet. 

6. Rob previously stated that National Lottery have a floods programme due to be 

launched “in the autumn” – I cannot find any details on this. 

7. Environment Agency are bidding for £6 million Innovative Resilience funds to address 

impact of flooding, and this feels very much an “open door”.  They have already invited 

proposals from us – the bid is to be shaped up November / December, with funds being 

received April 2021. One good thing: programmes run 2021 – 2027. 
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8. I am pulling together an application for remaining National Lottery emergency Covid 

funds: this is for 6-month proposals.  We have already applied unsuccessfully to 

emergency funds through Mind and Henry Smith.  (Mind recently got back in touch to 

say they’re reconsidering applications previously declined – no timescale.) 

9. Localgiving have a campaign running in November in which they will match donations: 

each donor can have up to £5000 matched. Funds collected will be received in 

December. If we can mobilise an effective campaign, this could be a lifeline. 

10. I have worked with CCG to submit a proposal for £15,000 for winter resilience funding to 

prop up Todmorden until March. 

11. CAF Bank has launched a resilience fund to which I am applying. 

What is asked of trustees? 

I feel there are grounds on which we should seek to continue both services until at least the 

end of the financial year, in order to determine whether ongoing funds can be secured or to 

plan for responsible winding-down.  I am seeking agreement on this. 

Development and Finance subgroups have agreed in principle to maintain both the 

Todmorden and Hebden teams until the end of March, during which the future funding 

scenario should become clearer. 

The board is asked to approve this approach: 

• Proceed on basis that the Todmorden and Hebden teams will continue to the end of 

March 2021; 

• Last-resort position is to draw on unrestricted funds for Todmorden (approx.. 

£15,000) if none of the above funding streams prove fruitful.  (Hebden has 

sufficient resource already for this period.) 

• Services will be wound-up in the event that no further funding is secured for the 

2021-22 financial year. 

The alternative is to give notice to staff now: contracts state four-week notice so applicable 

dates will need to be calculated based on remaining budgets / liabilities. 

Recommendation 

My recommendation is to approve delaying terminal action whilst potential funding 

avenues are determined; reviewed in one month. 


